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Scouting in Rusthall

1996
“Leave this world a little better than you found it”
Lord Robert Baden-Powell

(1857 to 1941)
	?
	We are seeking :

· Further events that occurred this year.
· Copies of The Venture Messenger.
· Copies of the Kent & Sussex Courier for this year.

· Any knowledge that you may have of this year.


Can you help ? Please click HERE if you can.
Valentine Coffee Morning

10 February 1996
The Supporters’ Valentine Coffee Morning was held in the United Reformed Church Hall from 9.30am to midday. Admission, including coffee, was 30p. Donations of cakes and items for the Tin Tombola stall were very much appreciated.
The Parish Magazine records
May 1996

· Madelaine Snook as Cub Scout Leader
· Gary Saunders as Supporters Association Secretary

GASAC

Guides and Scouts Activity Camp ?
Adamswell District Camp Site

May 1996

The Guide and Scout camp is held at Adamswell.
Did you attend the camp and do you have memories or photos to share ? 

If so, please let us know by clicking HERE.
From the minutes of the Annual General Meeting
May 1996

Finance

£3,000 has been added to the Deposit A/C for the new HQ.

John Weddell (Group Treasurer) thanked all fund raisers for their help and support, especially the Supporters Committee for their efforts in raising a considerable sum, Robin Snook for his ideas and Chairmanship of the HQ fundraising committee. 
John had applied twice to the Lottery for funds - he had been turned down the first time and not heard the result of the second application, but was not very hopeful because we really need to be able to show that we have land, plans, estimates etc.

Chairman's Report

The year had been a busy one as we had to move out of Denny Bottom and the equipment is now spread over Tunbridge Wells, which makes keeping track of it a nightmare. However we are hopeful of gaining a plot of land. At present the Scouts and Ventures meet at Rusthall Elms and, to show our appreciation, we go up once a month to do work they are not able to do. The next session is June 2nd and any parental support would be very welcome.

From the Beaver Scouts Report to the AGM

10 years of Beaver Scouting (how come we've been going for almost 12 ?) were celebrated in June with a "Let's Party" get-together at Adamswell. Beaver Scouts from the whole District enjoyed a sunny day full of activities and games, their own mobile disco and a camp fire. They looked very smart in their "Let's Party" Beaver caps.
From the Cub Scouts report to the AGM

When I was asked back last summer if I would be interested in helping with Cubs my first reaction was I haven't got the time, but after some thought and gentle persuading from family and friends I agreed to give it a go and renew my Assistant Leaders warrant. They still needed someone to stand in as Akela. I already knew the work and time involved but, as Belinda, Anita, Christabel and Malcolm all said, they would come along and help. I agreed to renew my warrant as Leader.
Since then we have been very busy. The number of boys has increased from 16 to 26, so the noise level can be almost deafening. We have tried to run a varied programme each week and since September we have had a Hallowe’en fancy dress party, which was great fun, and also a bit messy - especially when the boys went from apple bobbing to picking marshmallows out of the bowl of flour with their hands behind their backs !
We went to see Snow White in pantomime at Southborough and two boys were chosen to go on stage, which all the boys thought was great.
The boys have gained several proficiency badges over the last few months including the Community badge, which included a very enjoyable visit to the Fire Station and a talk about fire safety. The Collectors badge produced a variety of different collections, fossils, coins, and even toothbrushes ! Most of the older boys have now finished their Handyman badge, thanks to a very patient Chris who has spent several weeks helping the boys to make bird feeders. I took some boys to do their Swimmers badge which was arranged by District and proved to be a very wet but enjoyable evening. Next time I'll leave the uniform at home and wear my swimming costume !
We have ended this term with an Easter Egg hunt and a decorated egg competition, which was won by Paul Saunders - well done Paul. 

Hopefully when we return to Pack nights next term the weather will be warmer and we can do more outdoor activities - tracking, compass work, and we might even attempt some outdoor cooking !
During the last few months we have had several new boys join us and it is now time to say goodbye to three of our 'old boys' who are going up to Scouts - John Histed, Andrew Saunders and Sam Taylor. We wish you all well and hope you enjoy all the new activities you will be doing at Scouts.
From the Scout Troop report to the AGM

The main camping season started with the District GASAC camp (joint Guide and Scout), held at Adamswell over the May Day bank holiday.  This was the first major camp that most of the boys had attended and they acquitted themselves admirably, earning the 'Co-operation Award’ in conjunction with the Langton Guide Unit.  
The other item of note at the camp was the overnight temperature fell to 'minus 50C overnight so everyone woke to find a layer of frost over their tents.
The traditional Spring Bank Camp was a 'backwoods' event held at Ashurst and run by Mark Riley.  Fewer boys attended, but several managed to gain there 'Backwoods' proficiency Badge.
Summer camp, attended by 10 of the boys, was held in the Isle of Wight at the end of July.  For most of the time the weather was excellent, although towards the end of the camp, we experienced sea mist rolling in off the sea and a little rain.  This did not deter the boys, who undertook several hikes in all conditions, with one ending in a game of cricket, on the beach, in the rain. They were certainly 'clean' by the end of the day.  On other days, there was the usual 'training' and badge-work, as well as trips to various attractions on the island.
The boys took part in 2 raft races during the year, firstly the annual district race at Dunorlan Park and the second at Ashurst. No prizes were won but one of our entries in the Ashurst race can say that they 'saved' a dog that had fallen into the river Medway and had got itself tangled up in brambles trying to get out. The owner was most appreciative of the boys’ efforts and made a donation to the funds.
The county-organised JAWS (Just Add Water) at Whitstable was extremely well attended with a total of 13 boys taking part over the 2 days of activities.  These activities included scuba diving, sailing and canoeing. 
Other events included climbing at Blacklands Guide site near East Grinstead, organised and managed by Kevin and the Venture unit. 
The troop was also represented at the Groombridge Scout Football competition as well as the District Swimming Gala.
Our numbers fluctuated during the year with a low of 16 to a high of 25 in early summer, with the indications being that this sort of trend is likely to continue.
The troop is committed to fund raising for a new HQ by collecting laser Cartridges, aluminium cans and paper - the boys are encouraged to help in the collection of these items.  In addition members of the Troop, as well as Group members, helped with bag packing at Sainburys at Christmas last year, achieving the highest share of the proceeds of all Troops in the District. With this sort of commitment from the boys, not only will the Troop succeed through their efforts, but the boys themselves will gain from the experience.
AOB

Madeline Davidson and Andrew Forrester gave a very interesting and lively account of their time at the Jamboree.
Stop the Clock Competition

June 1996
Our deliberations - The loss of our fine Headquarters in Denny Bottom was a continual concern to all, even those with only remote connections with the Group. The funds that would be needed to provide a new home for “Our Lad” would be tremendous, but where would they come from ? 

The traders and people of Rusthall had generously supported the Group’s and other organisation’activities for many years – attending our events and positively responding to our appeals for help. There was never a shortage of raffle prizes from them – an old Scout recalls that, when calling on the then fish and chip shop in the High Street, Rod Sewell casually mentioned that  it sometimes costs him £25 a week in raffle prizes – but he still donated a voucher for a meal for two, which he always did.

We must not forget that our Scout Group is but one of many very active organisations without whom our village would not be so special. They, as much as us, are dependent upon fund raising and the generosity of the people of Rusthall.

Far from being in competition, it was time to put our thinking caps on ? Was it time to go for something really big that might appeal to our friends and ex-Scouts beyond the village ?

Our decision – A simple “Yes” – taken at one of the regular meetings of our New Headquarters Fundraising Committee in Rusthall Working Men’s Club – time for something totally different – a nationwide “Stop the Clock Competition” – to sell times at which people predict that a clock will stop – a clock securely locked in a safe, beyond prying eyes.

Our calculations – 60 seconds per minute X 60 minutes per hour X 12 hours per day = 43,200 seconds  If all sold, at 50p per second the result would be an income of £21,600. The desire to double the income was kept well under control – we had never seen a 24-hour clockwork timepiece – and a battery-driven clock may have run on for a few years.
It was decided that there would be three prizes for those who purchased the time (and the nearest to) when the cloc k eventually stopped. In the event that all 43,200 seconds sold, the prizes would be £1,000, £500 and £250 – should all times not sell, the prizes would be in the same proportion.

But the scale of the competition alarmed us to a certain extent. Was the Supporters’ Lotteries Licence sufficient to cover us legally – or would we need to apply for a Gaming Licence ? Thankfully, our enquiries revealed that this would not be necessary.

A visit to Reich & Sons in Monson Road revealed that David Reich was very willing to help with a suitable wind-up, 12 hour carriage clock – which, when instructed in due course, he would seal in his safe.

Producing the competition sheets was a mammoth task, requiring the facility of photocopying willingly given by a number of employers – and then, of course, times had to be entered on each sheet (with the aid of an automatic numbering machine kindly loaned by BT) – 30 seconds per sheet – a total of 1,440 sheets !
Distribution of the sheets was not a great problem. Sheets were made available to all Group members who had the means to sell them – sheets for the Group Council and Supporters Committee – for parents and other friends of the Group. Contacts established for our two Reunions enabled us to send sheets to old Scouting friends far and wide.
When sales were well underway, Mark Stevens and Robin Snook returned to Reich & Sons, where David fully wound the carriage clock and carefully placed it in one of the shop safes – locking it securely.
Gradually, the proceeds began to roll in, necessitating frequent visits to the bank to deposit them. The returned sheets revealed that times were being sold amongst friends, families and neighbours – in people’s workplaces and more obscure venues. Some of those to whom we had provided sheets even bought whole sheets themselves – at a cost of £15.00. The many friends of Our Lad had certainly taken up the challenge !
A few months later the time came to reveal the winner – the friend who had purchased the time (or nearest time to) when the clock had stopped.

Mark Stevens and Robin Snook again returned to Reich and Sons in Monson Road. With due ceremony, David Reich unlocked the safe and carefully removed the clock – lo and behold, the clock had not stopped – it was still ticking, still measuring the passage of time !
On David’s expert advice, Mark and Robin returned to the shop a few weeks later to witness another grand opening ceremony. This time the clock was found to have stopped ! The time that it had done so was revealed !

Back in Rusthall, Mark and Robin and Mark set about determining the three winners – those who had predicted the nearest times to when the clock had stopped. All times had not sold so, therefore, proportionate prizes were allocated. Cheques were then duly despatched.

Researchers’ note – Our research continues. We understand that the Stop-the-Clock Competition raised the greatest amount ever. When ascertained, our findings will be added to this account.
Do you know how much was raised for our New Headquarters Fund ? 

If so, please let us know by clicking HERE.
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	Harry Cook

1996
Do you have any memories or a photo of Harry that you would like to share ? 

If so, please let us know by clicking HERE.

	


A new District Commissioner

Mike Sumpter is appointed District Commissioner. 

Summer Camp

Isle of Wight

August 1996

Did you attend the camp and do you have memories or photos to share ? 

If so, please let us know by clicking HERE.
Venture Scouts Summer Expedition

Cornwall

"Venture West" to Cornwall.  The eleven stayed at Perranporth Scout Headquarters.

Activities were generally beach-based, including surfing,

However, there were two expeditions - one cycling the Camel Trail and the other an intrepid hike from Land's End to Perranporth.
Did you take part in the expedition and do you have memories or photos to share ? 

If so, please let us know by clicking HERE.
Scout Movement Milestones - 1996
	March
	George Purdy appointed as the new Chief Scout.

	
	

	July
	Committee of the Council confirms long-term vision of a fully co-educational Scout Movement.

	
	

	
	

	September
	Cub Scouts start 80 days of special events, including a nationwide challenge to travel round the world in 80 days, to commemorate 80 years of Cub Scouting.

	
	

	
	

	October
	Scout Association Web Site launched.

Pilot Scout Network scheme.

	
	

	
	

	
	£2 million scheme to refurbish Baden-Powell House Hostel.


Click HERE if you have any further information regarding this year
or

HERE to return to our Navigation page
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